
MEMORANDUM CITYIBOROUGH OF JUNEAU
155 South Seward Street, Juneau, Alaska 99801

DATE:

TO:

FROM:

FILE NO.:

February 9, 2012

Planning Commission

Beth McKibben, Senior Planner MIlC­
Community Development DeparCr::;t·

AME2012 0003

PROPOSAL: A Text Amendment to adopt portions of the Willoughby District Land Use Plan
as part of the CBJ Comprehensive Plan

The City and Borough of Juneau Code states in CBJ §49.10.170(a) that one of the duties of the
Planning Commission is Comprehensive Plan review. Furthermore, CBJ §49.10.170(d) requires
the Commission to make recommendations to the Assembly on all proposed amendments to this
title, zonings and re-zonings, indicating compliance with the provisions of this title and the
Comprehensive Plan.

ATTACHMENTS

Attachment A

Attachment B

Attachment C

BACKGROUND

Background information on the draft Willoughby District Land Use Plan
from Heather Marlow, Manager, Lands and Resources Division

Proposed amendments to the draft Willoughby District Land Use Plan by
the Title 49 Committee

Email from Commissioner Bennett, comments on the draft Willoughby
District Land Use Plan

The Willoughby District Land Use Plan was prepared in anticipation of several large projects in
the area, including the State Library Archive Museum (SLAM) project, improvements to
Whittier Street and extension of the Seawalk. This plan is intended be an aspirational blue print
for future development of the area. Chapter 5, which is proposed to be adopted as part of the
CBJ Comprehensive Plan, makes recommendations for implementation actions such as
amendments to the zoning code.
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The draft plan developed by a consultant team of Sheinberg and Associates, North Wind
Architects, Walker Macy and Kittleson Associates, at the direction of CBJ's Division of Land
Management. The plan was presented to the Planning Commission at their regular meeting on
August 9, 2011. The Commission referred the plan to the Title 49 Committee for further review
and a recommendation for action. Information showing the timeline of the project and
comments from the Affordable Housing Commission and Juneau Commission on Sustainability
are found in Attachment A. Attachment A was compiled by the Lands and Resources Manager,
Heather Marlow specifically for the Title 49 Committee.

The Title 49 Committee met December 13, 2011, December 28, 2011, and January 9, 2012, to
discuss the Willoughby District Land Use Plan. At the meeting of January 9, 2012, they made
specific recommendations for amendments to the draft plan, primarily Chapter 5, which will be
adopted as a part of the Comprehensive Plan. Their recommendations are shown in detail in
Attachment B.

Furthermore, comments from Commissioner Bennett, a member of the Title 49 Committee, are
included as Attachment C. These comments are broader in scope than the recommendations of
the Committee, and warrant some discussion by the entire Commission. The main points of
Commissioner Bennett's comments (as determined by staff) are:

o How the area functions today;
o Unique features currently present in the study area, that are valued by the community, are

not supported by the draft Plan but instead are discarded;
o How people (primarily the Native community) use the area today and the impacts of

proposed changes to that use;
o Thriving local businesses are to be removed from the study area;
o Concern that concepts from Oregon are not appropriate to Juneau.

RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends that the Commission review the proposed amendments to the draft plan, and
discuss Commissioner Bennett's comments.
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NOTICE: The City and Borough of Juneau staff may need access to the subject property during regular business hours and will attempt to contact the
landowner in addition to the formal consent given above. Further, members of the Planning Commission may visit the property before the scheduled public
hearing dat~.
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Comments:

NOTE: DEVELOPMENT PERMIT APPLICATION FORMS MUST ACCOMPANY ALL OTHER COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT APPLICATIONS
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From: Marsha Bennett [marsha9flower@yahoo.com] 
Sent: Thursday, January 12, 2012 9:26 AM 
To: Beth McKibben 
Cc: Nicole Grewe; Nathan Bishop; Dale Pernula 
Subject: Comments on Willoughby Plan, ch. 5 
Hi Here are my comments on the Willoughby Plan, Chapter 5: 
 
I am primarily concerned with housing and commercial/mixed 
use issues and potential scenarios.  Like other neglected 
areas in other cities, the Willoughby District has developed 
some "bad habits" that will be difficult to change.  I think 
the plan is too vague as to how these entrenched interests 
and ways of doing business and living will transform into a 
grid and I don't think it is practical to think about moving 
Zack Gordon, DEC and other well constructed buildings simply 
for the sake of a "perfect design". 
 
The Willoughby District has developed over time into a drive 
through for people shopping at Foodland, surrounded by long 
established Salvation Army buildings and related Polaris 
House, lower income motel space behind the 
Sandpiper Restaurant and at Gold Creek which cater to native 
and out of town small town visitors especially for Gold 
Medal basketball and Celebration, but also for shopping for 
groceries and other staples, medical appointments and 
visiting with relatives. People and groups in the Native 
Village on the other end, senior housing and Andrew Hope 
buildings interact with the motels, services for youth the 
poor and mentally ill, and Salvation Army Hq. and thrift 
shop. Out of town people shop at the thrift store and go to 
services at the Salvation Army church. 
 
All of these buildings and institutions revolve around the 
Native Village and help serve its youth, seniors and many 
activities at the Andrew Hope building including 
conferences, food service and weekly Bingo games. The main 
institutions serving the social and cultural needs of 
Tlingit people are housed at the Andrew Hope Building. These 
are the non-profit corporations set up with the Native 
Claims Settlement Act. They are key to the well being of all 
native people here in Juneau and all over SE Alaska. 
 
 This network of activities and people is close to the 
Alaska State Museum and interacts with that institution and 
the City Museum staff, public and activities. Native 
financial support has kept Fireweed Place for Seniors 
viable. Artists and CEOs come and go at the JAHC and at 
Centennial Hall.  ANB Hall is used by Celebration every 
other year and for Jazz and Classic's first night Jazz show 
each year. The Thanksgiving Public Market spills over here. 
 
  This area is the original settlement of native 
Tlingit population in Juneau and is linked to all the 



villages in SE Alaska, and to arts and entertainment 
groups all over Juneau. It dates back at least to the 
early gold mining era in Juneau, circa 1898, when 
Tlingits began leaving Auk Village to work in mining. 
 
These networks of people and activities go on and connect 
with Foodland shopping, but rarely with the Sandpiper 
Restaurant, other restaurants in the area, KTOO or the 
public buildings and public servants who work in the area. 
Corporate Hq. of Sealaska is a few blocks away. Goldbelt 
Hotel and fishing charters across the street serve locals 
and tourists from all over the world. 
 
DEC, Centennial Hall and SOB public servants utilize the 
restaurants and lunch counters at Foodland and Home Grocery 
or walk to stores and other activities in the downtown 
Front-Main-Seward Street areas, or eat at the top of the 
SOB. 
 
Planners see this area as a place full of parking lots and 
fail to see how people use this area, their home and the 
location of all their visiting, shopping, creativity and 
native organization, where their seniors live close by so 
they can visit them and keep families together. 
 
I support all the housing possibilities and street and 
public space planning that went into this plan.  But this is 
not Salem, Oregon, an almost totally homogeneous town and 
fellow state capital city.  I lived there as an 
undergraduate.  I like the changes that have occurred 
there but feel they would be inappropriate and too 
rigid for the relaxed style of living that has 
dominated this area for generations. 
Zack Gordon Youth Center deserves to stay where it is and 
where millions have been spent to provide youth of the area 
a home away from home. How does this differ from older 
churches in downtown locations? 
 
New or expanded housing around the Foodland Shopping Center 
would benefit all of Juneau.  But suggesting that Foodland 
should become a Whole Foods store topped by apartments 
fronting Willoughby seems a bit over the top.  It works in 
Salem and Portland but is too much of a stretch for Juneau. 
 Here buildings are used and reused, upgraded but rarely 
demolished.  Building new is one building at a time.  Even 
if another corporation buys Foodland I doubt they would tear 
down the building or change the configuration of the 
property much.  Look at Mendenhall Mall that sold a few 
years ago.  A new paint job maybe and changes in tenants. 
 That is all. 
 
All the emphasis on street and green space improvement is 
the easy part.  Getting private businesses to build the 



apartments and lofts and condos envisioned is going to need 
coordination.  Either a Tzar appointed by the Assembly or a 
dedicated staff person (like Ben Lyman for the parking 
initiative) needs to be involved for more than token effort 
by developers.  Even with a designated coordinator, new 
housing in the area (which in my mind is going to have to 
happen first for new commercial enterprises to spring up) 
will be patchy. 
 
And the easygoing style of life that is there should NOT be 
overlooked or discounted.  It needs to be recognized and 
respected.  If it is not then tensions and opposition are 
sure to follow. A 20 year horizon may be realistic, but the 
process needs to recognize who lives here and how people 
come and go.  It is under most planner's radar, but alive 
and well just the same. 
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